# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Members of Lindenwood's Encore Club who will help welcome new students to the campus this fall. The club emblem, a representation of Lindenwood's gateway, symbolizes the college's friendly spirit. To be eligible for membership a student must have a relative who has attended Lindenwood.

## Current Comment.

By PRESIDENT GAGE

R ECENTLY I have been reading about sabotage. It occurs to me that it stands for everything that Lindenwood does not stand for. It may be well to remember this as we prepare to enter upon the work of another academic year. It should be remembered by the president, directors, teachers, students, and employees. Our government today is drafting men for military service. However, no citizen is exempt from serving the nation's cause. Service all along the line of useful occupation is selective. Each person by use of his own intelligence and by help of competent counselors is supposed to be in his own place and there to do what he is best fitted to do for his country at war. In that scheme of things Lindenwood people have a place reserved for them. It is especially protected from distractions that prevent performances of duty. It is approved as essential by officers of government and by leaders of our national life. That a saboteur is intolerable in such a place is so obvious that mere mention of the fact may well seem to be gratuitous and strangely inappropriate. It is somewhat like saying that we do not put poison in our food and do not keep rattlesnakes in our dormitories. Everyone knows that. So why mention it? Because "Eternal vigilance is the price of liberty." In other words, alert intelligence is the price of liberty; also spiritual sensitivity.

Sabotage is at once a common word and a curious one. It has an obscure origin. To tread with wooden shoes is supposed to be its original meaning. Such shoes, dirtied by use in a barnyard, were left outside when entering one's dwelling. So, too, they were left at church doors. To have worn them inside the sanctuary would have been a species of profanity. So sabotage came to mean something that defiles any sort of purity. By extension of meaning it has come within the last forty years to refer to any willful and malicious effort

to destroy a hated employer's property. In war time it is used to describe the surreptitious attempt of disloyal citizens and alien enemies to demolish war industries. Finally by refinement of meaning a saboteur tries by all sorts of wiles, deceits, subtleties, and machinations to wreck national ideas, ideals, and plans.

This newer meaning of sabotage is stronger. It is the one I have in mind. When the founders committed Lindenwood to the "development of the national mind" they imposed on us today the important business of educating for democracy. On campus and off we must fight the subtle destruction of moral and spiritual ideals. We must expose false news and lying propaganda and throw the light of truth on moral and spiritual falsehood.

Our campus is no place for destructive criticism. That is defeatism which is sabotage in its worst form. It breeds fear and suspicion. It undermines good citizenship, social responsibility and public leadership. To a tendency of that kind we are opposed. Our attitude on campus and in classroom is positive. Fault-finding is not the distinguishing mark of a scholar. A real scholar is a great believer. Being free from paralyzing doubt and fear which sabotage the very soul of a man, he becomes a great doer. On this point I quote with approval a telling statement of Theodore Roosevelt: "Aggressive fighting for the right is the greatest sport in the world." A saboteur is always against something. It is a good deal better to be for the right and to fight for it. The better way is our way. We love Lindenwood; we love the United States of America; we believe in its fundamental institutions and in its future. Carl Schurz, great German-American patriot and a great character in this community many years ago, emphasized our point, "My country right or wrong; (Continued on page 4)

### In this Issue:

Lindenwood Begins 117th Year
Page Three

Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg Dies

Page Four

Alumnae in Service Page Five

Class of 1918 Reports

**Alumnae News** 

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 117 SEPTEMBER, 1943

No. 2

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

# Lindenwood Begins 117th Collegiate Year on September 20th

Capacity Enrollment and Large Waiting List This Fall — Week's Faculty Conference to Precede Opening of Registration—Big Sisters Arrive September 18

LINDENWOOD will begin its 117th collegiate year with a capacity enrollment and the largest waiting list in the history of the college. This announcement by President Gage emphasizes the growing recognition of Lindenwood as one of the leading colleges for women in this country.

Preparations have been completed for the return of the student body on September 20 when registration will begin. Registration and conferences with faculty advisers will continue through September 22, and classes will be organized on September 23.

The Big Sisters, an organization of upperclassmen, will arrive on September 18 and will be on hand to welcome the new students and help orient them into college life.

The faculty and administrative staff will hold a week's conference on the campus, beginning Monday, September 13. Dr. Gage will preside at the conference sessions. Following a luncheon Monday noon, Floyd W. Reeves, professor of administration in the Department of Education at the University of Chicago, will speak. His subject will be "Some Facts and Problems of Demobilization and Rehabilitation of Civilian and Military Personnel." There will be a dinner at 6 p. m. in Ayres Hall, to which the families of conference members will be invited.

Prof. Reeves was graduated from Huron College during Dr. Gage's presidency there. He entered government service as director of personnel of the T. V. A. He served as chairman of the President's special committee on education and was also director of the National Youth Commission. Later he was first assistant to Sidney Hillman in the old War Production Board. At present he is chairman of the President's advisory committee on demobilization and rehabilitation of civilian and military personnel.

Tuesday morning, Dr. George A. Works, dean of students and professor of education at the University of Chicago, will be the principal speaker. Dr. Works, who is Lindenwood's director of institutional study, will discuss "Prophetic Curricular and Administrative Blueprints of the Post-War World." The theme of the afternoon session will be "Building a Freshman Class." The speakers will be Guy C. Motley, secretary of the college and assistant to the president; Dr.

Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, Dr. Raymond L. Garnett, Dr. Homer Clevenger and the Enrollment Counselors.

At the meeting Wednesday morning there will be a report of the Freshman Counseling Committee. Miss Rachel M. Morris will speak at the afternoon session on "A Psychologist Looks at Post-War Counseling."

Thursday morning Miss Kathryn Hankins, who attended the University of Minnesota Teacher Education Workshop this summer, will report on her work there. Other speakers Thursday morning will include Miss Pearl Walker, Miss Dorothy Deach, Miss Mary Morrison, Dr. Elizabeth Dawson and Dr. Alice Parker. They will give a report of their work as holders of Summer Scholarships for the Faculty.

At the afternoon session Dr. Works will discuss "In Retrospect and Prospect" and Dr. Gage will present "The President's Summary of the Conference Proceedings."

Friday the conference will be devoted to plans for registration and the reception of students. Dr. Gipson will announce the program for registration and Mr. Motley will outline the arrangements for the reception of students.

### Lindenwood Alumna Wins Recognition in Business Career

This is the story of a Lindenwood alumna who has made good in business while her husband is wearing the uniform of his country. She is Mrs. Lillie B. Goudchaux, of Baton Rouge, La. Her husband, Harry Goudchaux, enlisted in August, 1942, and since last November has been stationed in Alaska.

In January Mrs. Goudchaux began her career as the representative of the Life and Casualty Insurance Company of Tennessee. Recently the company's publication, "The Mirror," devoted an article to her success, citing her as one of the company's leaders among women agents, and a regular member of the Application-a-Week Club.

Mrs. Goudchaux was a member of the Class of '29, and her classmates will remember her as Lillie F. Bloomenstiel. Mr. and Mrs. Goudchaux have two sons, one 12 years old and the other 6.

# Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg Dies After Short Illness

Known to Several Generations of Lindenwood Students, He Served for Thirty Years on Board of Directors and as College Physician

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE lost a valued friend on August 20 when Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg, college physician and member of the Board of Directors, died at his home, "The White Oaks," near St. Charles, after an acute illness of ten days.

Dr. Stumberg served as a member of the college's Board of Directors for more than thirty years, and he was for many years the college physician. At the time of his death he was chairman of the Finance Committee of the college. During his long association at Lindenwood he knew thousands of Lindenwood students, to whom his death comes as a personal loss.

Dr. Stumberg devoted much of his time to the college and his counsel was freely sought and freely given. He was widely known in his profession and as a leader in the community. He served as a medical officer in both the Spanish-American and the first World War.

Dr. Stumberg was educated in St. Charles College and studied medicine at the University of Maryland and in medical schools in Baltimore. He did postgraduate work in medicine in Germany and came to St. Charles thirty-six years ago.

He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Marian Kriete Stumberg; two daughters, Mrs. Frances Nuelsen and Miss Marian Stumberg, both of Washington, D. C.; two sons, Kurt Stumberg, of Norfolk, Va., and Lieut. H. Kriete Stumberg, now stationed in Boston, Mass.; a brother, Dr. Wilfred Stumberg, of the University of Texas and now in Government service in North Africa, and four sisters, Mrs. W. A. Ferguson, Miss Alma Stumberg and Miss Helene Stumberg, of St. Charles, and Mrs. Dorrit Stumberg White, of Lexington, Ky. To them Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy.

In recognition of his long service to the college, a future issue of the Bulletin will contain a memorial to him.

### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Sharp have moved to Covelo, Cal., where Mr. Sharp has been named principal of the Round Valley Union High School. For a number of years he has been music instructor in the Ukiah, Cal., High School. Mrs. Sharp, who was Virginia Wallace, Class of '26, was president of the Cultus Club of Ukiah and also of the Methodist Women.

### Kansas City Lindenwood Club Elects Officers

Mrs. Adele Herman Dalgleish has been elected president of the Kansas City Lindenwood Club. Other officers are: Mrs. Virginia Myers Callison, vice president; Mrs. Ruth Laitner Waltner, secretary; Mrs. Jeanne Bair McKee, treasurer; Mrs. Fannie Gill Overall, historian, and Miss Lenora Anthony, sergeant-at-arms.

The new officers are now planning the fall program of meetings.

### Current Comment

(Continued from page 2)

when right to be kept right; when wrong to be set right."

All that I have said has reference to our discharge of institutional responsibility in a time of national crisis. It also refers to personal responsibility. Education is a very personal thing. For each one of us the question now is, What am I going to do with myself? When my country needs me am I going to sabotage the very best things in me? Our enemies are destroying religion. We fight for religious freedom. Are we religious and positively so? Religious indifferentism is today a greater enemy of Americanism than atheism. Do we mean to preserve the democratic way of life in ourselves and others? Do we believe in honesty in private and public life? Are we going to maintain our great institutions such as churches and colleges and hospitals? Will the freedom and safety of the individual be guaranteed in perpetuity in this country? Our answer is yes. Therefore in the educational process in Lindenwood we are going to be positive and aggressive. We are going to "overcome evil with good." We believe in goodness, honesty, the fatherhood of God, the brotherhood of man, moral character, purity of life and the ultimate triumph of righteousness. Therefore, to each one we say, "Keep thy heart with all diligence; out of it are the issues of life." Guarding the heart is safeguarding democracy which depends ultimately on citizens who submit to the inescapable authority of the love of excellence. Such love is never developed apart from a process known as education.

# More Stars Are Added to Lindenwood's Alumnae Service Flag

LINDENWOOD is proud of its loyal daughters who are serving their country in all branches of the armed services and on the home front. This page is devoted to news from and about alumnae who are engaged in war service and the editor asks that such news be sent to the Bulletin in order that the alumnae war record may be as complete as is possible.

Miss Virginia Stern, of 1821 Broadway, Little Rock, Ark., a member of the Class of '39, now holds the rank of Pharmacist's Mate, 2nd Class, in the WAVES, and is stationed at the United States Naval Hospital on Mare Island, Cal. She is a medical technologist.

Miss Virginia Dana, of 725 S. Chestnut Street, Kewanee, Ill., a member of the Class of '34, has enlisted in the United States Marine Corps Women's Reserve and is in training at South Hadley, Mass.

Miss Irene Tsvetkov, Class of '39, has been promoted to a sergeant in the WACS and has been transferred from the United States Army Recruiting Office at Waco, Texas, to Corsicana, Texas.

It was an all-Navy wedding when Miss Marjorie Beth Moberg, yeoman, third class, of the WAVES, became the bride of Harold Robert Campbell, fire controlman, first class, of the Navy, at Washington, D. C., on July 3. Mrs. Campbell is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Carl Moberg, of Bayard, Neb., and is a member of the Class of '42. She enlisted in the WAVES last March and has been stationed in Washington since completing her training at Cedar Falls, Iowa.

Mrs. Sarah Davis Hedgecock, of St. Louis, Class of '27, is now Executive Officer of the SPARS barracks in the old Town Club Building in St. Louis. She writes that the barracks now has 160 SPARS and can accommodate 126 more. Mrs. Hedgecock, who was formerly with the American Red Cross in St. Louis, enlisted last May and received her officer's training at Smith College.

### Mrs. Virginia Staples Returns As Fashion Counselor

Mrs. Virginia Staples, Lindenwood's fashion and budget counselor, will return to the campus again this fall to offer individual consultations with students on planning their wardrobes and on problems of personal grooming. Mrs. Staples was formerly assistant advertising manager of a St. Louis department store and is well known as a fashion writer. This will be her third year at Lindenwood.



"Encore"



These four attractive girls will, we hope, represent a third generation at Lindenwood. They are the daughters of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel McCluer Watson, of High Mill, Mo. Mrs. Watson, who was Martha Agnes Wilson, was a member of the Class of '18, and her mother, Mrs. Julia Frayser Wilson, was a member of the Class of 1877. Descending the stairway, the daughters are: Julia Margaret, 12, Sallie Anne, 9, Mary Constance, 6, and Martha Agnes, 2.

# Members of the Class of 1918 Send News About Themselves

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

TWENTY-FIVE years after they left Lindenwood, the members of the Class of 1918 are busy with careers as home makers and in business. The following members of the class have responded to the inquiry of the Alumnae Office for news about themselves and their activities.

Eledith Elliott (Mrs. Thomas H. Marshall), 306 N. E. Fourth Street, Fairfield, Ill.: "I am a homemaker. We have three children, Arthur, 19, who is in C. A. C. War Training School; Margaret, 17, who expects to enter Lindenwood this fall, and Anita, who is 11."

Helen Finger (Mrs. W. W. Emons), National Bank Building, Alton, Ill.: "I am just a housewife and have two children. Joe is a senior in high school and Joan has finished her first year at Lindenwood. I'm enjoying college days all over again."

Nina Fiorita (Mrs. Frank Meyers), 408 S. Williams Street, Moberly, Mo.: "Will be so glad to hear about the class of 1918. I am a homemaker, no children."

Maurine Firestone (Mrs. C. Ray Cook), 8143 Richmond Street, Wauwatosa, Wis.: "Home-maker—two boys, Richard, 15, Robert, 12."

Dollie Hamilton Hawkins (Mrs. John B. Kerr), Foreman, Ark.: "I am a home-maker with no children. My husband is a geologist."

Ruth Alma Kinkade, 124 South New Hampshire Street, Los Angeles, Calif.: "I received my M. A. degree from Southern California University in 1927. I teach Social Living in the Virgil High School in Los Angeles. I am president of the High School Teachers' Club of Los Angeles, and president of the Lindenwood College Alumnae of Southern California."

Madge L. Moore, 503 S. First Street, Benton, Ill.: "Have just finished my twenty-fifth year of teaching in grade schools. Am back in the home town after twelve years in Chicago. An old maid teacher keeping house!"

Annette Simmons (Mrs. H. L. Klamet), 229 Ward Parkway, Kansas City, Mo.: "At present I am managing the Riviera Apartments in Kansas City. I have one child, Jean, and that is why I chose this work, as I am home with her all of the time."

Florence W. Schaper, Lindenwood College, St. Charles, Mo. Director of Guidance and Personnel at Lindenwood.

Hazel Rea (Mrs. Clarence B. Calvert), Lathrop,

Mo.: "The idea of running a page in the bulletin for the different classes is a splendid one. It's about the only names we old girls recognize anymore. I'm married and live on a farm in Clinton County. The women's land army is particularly busy this year. I have no uniform, but I consider myself a part of this army. Having no children, I am called on to do lots of extras outside my home, but I enjoy taking an active part in church, school and federated club work."

Ella Ida Stumpe (Mrs. A. E. Nieberg), 220 W. Main, Washington, Mo.: "I am a home-maker. I have no children. I am actively engaged in American Legion Auxiliary work and am serving on the library board of our city."

Liv Udstad is at home at 710 Clark Street, St. Charles.

Martha Waite (Mrs. J. S. Jewett, 4808 Jarboe Street, Kansas City, Mo.: "I am a home-maker, no children, so I do much outside work. I'm president of the Woman's Auxiliary of my church, secretary-treasurer of our state church organization, director of the Board of Council of social agencies and do quite a bit of welfare work at the Woman's City Church under the State Social Security Commission."

Eleanor Marie Wallenbrock (Mrs. R. E. Schultz), 88 Whittier Road, Wellesley, Mass.: "Home-maker, volunteer Red Cross work two days a week. Two children, June, 10, Faye, 7."

Martha Agnes Wilson (Mrs. Samuel McCleur Watson), High Hill, Mo.: "I am enclosing a snapshot of the four young Americans whose interests and pursuits occupy most of my time. I enjoy reading the old girls' letters in the Bulletin, and am anticipating with pleasure hearing from my classmates. To them and all friends at Lindenwood, I send greetings."

Hazel Julia Betts (Mrs. Burt Newburger) is deceased.

June Price (Mrs. Jack Douglade) is deceased.

Can anyone give correct addresses for the following alumnae: Eunice Begeman, Mary Ruth Bonsal, Martha L. Castles, Shasta Ouita Johnston (Mrs. Ouita Gardner), Mary Elizabeth Rowley (Mrs. L. H. Addington), Ruby A. Sandberg (Mrs. Howard Marschuetz), Bernadine Weber (Mrs. Bernadine Buckham)?

We did not receive a response from 31 members of the class.

### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

#### WEDDINGS

On August 15 at Point Independence, Mass., Miss Luella Audrey Pope, member of the Class of '43 and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry Allen Pope, of Clayton, Mo., was married to Bruce Avery Robbins. They are now living at 17 Beach Road, Lynn, Mass.

Another August bride was Miss Elizabeth Fair, a member of the Class of '33 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry Grant Fair, of Okmulgee, Okla., who chose August 1 for her marriage to Casmir B. Eugene at Okmulgee.

Miss Catherine Warner Compton, a member of the Class of '42 and the daughter of Lieut. Col. and Mrs. Irving Compton, of Mineral Wells, Texas, was married to Lieut. Frederick Harrison Fahringer, Jr., of the United States Army Air Force, on June 12 at Mineral Wells.

Miss Anne Held, a member of the Class of '41, whose home is in Owensboro, Ky., was married in June to Lieut. John J. Burke, of the United States Army Air Force. Lieut. Burke is now on active duty overseas.

0

of

le

it

er

r,

1-

11

ot

IT-

ld

th

all

is

ng

ar-

ita

H.

ar-

ck-

ers

August 2 was the date chosen by Miss Jane Beaird Manuel, a member of the Class of '41 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Herschel Thurman Manuel, of Austin, Texas, for her marriage to Second Lieut. Wilfred David McKernon, of the United States Army, at Austin.

A June bride was Miss Merilynn Mabel MacFarland, a member of the Class of '38 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Adrian MacFarland, of Berkeley, Cal. Her marriage to Lieut. Robert Hill Douthitt, of the United States Army, took place June 3 at Wilmington, N. C.

Miss Marily Casebier, a member of the Class of '40 and the daughter of George M. Casebier, of Lawrence, Kan., was married to Ensign James Robert Lee, of the United States Navy, on June 29 at Lawrence.

On July 27 at Pasadena, Cal., Miss Ethel Marie Duebbert, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. W. Duebbert, was married to Homer T. Ahmann, of the United States Army.

Miss Becky Bennett, of Joplin, Mo., a member of the Class of '42, was married on April 10 at Joplin to Lieut, John Robert Lees. On July 19, Miss Grace Earline Gray, a member of the Class of '42 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Earl C. Gray, of St. Charles, was married to Robert R. Arseneau at St. Charles.

Miss Kathryn Jane Boord, a member of the Class of '35 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Spooner Boord, of Malvern, Iowa, was married to Russell Lee South, of the United States Army Air Force, on July 12 at St. Louis, Mo.

Miss Marjorie Ecker, a member of the Class of '39 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George M. Ecker, of Crawfordsville, Ind., was married to Ensign Edgar A. Hill, Jr., of the United States Navy of April 10 at Crawfordsville. They are now living in Brooklyn, N. Y.

On June 24 at Lawrenceville, Ill., Miss Norma Elizabeth Snyder, a member of the Class of '43 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John F. Snyder, of Lawrenceville, was married to Lieut. Earl Ralph Gieseman, of the United States Army.

Miss Jane Finley, of Vienna, Mo., a member of the Class of '41, was married to Wilbur T. Pherigo, of the United States Army, on June 25 at Monterey, Cal.

A June bride was Miss Keithann Chapman, of Dallas, Texas, who attended Lindenwood last year. She was married on June 21 to Leon Allen, of the United States Marine Corps, at Glendale, Cal. He is now stationed at Norman, Okla.

### BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Dennis, was born on July 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Lee, of Grand Island, Neb. Mrs. Lee, who was Elizabeth Johnston, was a member of the Class of '38. Dennis is their second son.

David Ray is the name of the son born on July 31 to Mr. and Mrs. Raymond De Leal, of 901 South Fourth Street, St. Charles. His mother was Alma Murphy, a member of the Class of '23.

Michael Lee is the name of the son born to Mr. and Mrs. Jonas Arnold, of Oklahoma City, on July 18. Mrs. Arnold was Sarah Bloom, Class of '35.

### **BIRTHS**

A future Lindenwood girl is Leslie Ann Hughes, who was born to Lieut. and Mrs. George B. Hughes, of 323 Washington Street, Cedar Falls, Iowa, on August 8. Lieut. Hughes is now overseas. Leslie Ann's mother was Jeanne McElroy, Class of '39.

Mr. and Mrs. Frank K. Balthis, Jr., of 4126 W. Twenty-fourth Place, Chicago, Ill., announce the birth of a son, Frank K. Balthis, III, on June 22. Mrs. Balthis was Margaret Skoglund, Class of '29.

Susan Elise is the name of the daughter, born on July 27 to Reverend and Mrs. W. H. Ortwein, of 1406 Grand Avenue, Wausau, Wis. Her mother was Virginia Jaeger.

A daughter, who has been named Linda Marguerite, was born on July 6 to Mr. and Mrs. Vernon D. Beehler, of 616 Foster, Evanston, Ill. Mrs. Beehler, who was Ada M. Bruere, was a member of the Class of '28.

John Robert Curfman, Jr., arrived at the home of Lieut. and Mrs. John R. Curfman, of 1817 S. Cheyenne Street, Tulsa, Okla., on July 5. His mother was Margaret Vincil, Class of '38.

A son, who has been named Charles Clay, was born on July 20 to Mr. and Mrs. Clay Doyle, of Kosse, Texas. Mrs. Doyle was Margaret Bell, Class of '31.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Sheryl Ann Hartman, who was born on July 27 to Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Elliott Hartman, of Wichita, Kan. Her mother was Peggy Turcott, Class of '41.

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Nelson Jennings, of 115 E. Chestnut Street, Independence, Kan., announce the birth of a son, who has been named Joseph Nelson, Jr., on August 9. Mrs. Jennings was Audrey McAnulty, Class of '33.

July 29 is the birth date of Susan Jane Landgraf, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Landgraf, of 2823 Thornhill Road, Redmont Gardens, Birmingham, Ala. Mrs. Landgraf was Helen Coulter, who attended Lindenwood in 1939.

Anne Gertrude is the name of the daughter born on August 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Henry Sternberg, of Hermann, Mo. Her mother was Gertrude Wessling, Class of '37.

A son, who has been named Stephen James, was born on July 20 to Mr. and Mrs. Joseph B. Hill, of 2717 Witmer Boulevard, Des Moines, Iowa. Mrs. Hill was Dorothy Jean Dyson, Class of '39.

A new arrival in the home of Dr. and Mrs. Paul A. Ludeman, of 5742 Stony Island Avenue, Chicago, Ill., is James Curtis, who was born on June 7. His mother was Elisabeth Everett, Class of '30. Dr. and Mrs. Ludeman also have a daughter, Jane.

Twin daughters, who we hope will come to Lindenwood, were born on June 2 to Mr. and Mrs. George L. Montross, of 318 Court Street, Winterset, Iowa. They have been named Kaye Jean and Raye Jean. Their mother was Patricia Ann Fowler, Class of '39.

A daughter, who has been named Katherine Louise, was born on April 6 to Mr. and Mrs. Russell Elliott, of 101 Elm Street, Andover, Mass. Her mother was Alma Martin, Class of '40.

### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy to Mrs. C. Kent Smith, whose husband, Lieut. C. Kent Smith, of the United States Army Air Force, was killed in a plane crash on July 19, just one week after their marriage. The fatal accident occurred at Randolph Field, San Antonio, Texas, where Lieut. Smith was stationed for an advanced flying course. Mrs. Smith was Margaret Funk, Class of '40, and is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George Funk, of Great Bend, Kan. She was married to Lieut. Smith on July 10 at San Antonio.

Lindenwood's sincere condolences are extended to Mrs. William Kent Cooper, of Williamsport, Pa., whose husband was killed in an airplane crash near Bowling Green, Ky., on July 29. Mrs. Cooper, who was Frances Fales, was a member of the Class of '13. In addition to his wife, Mr. Cooper is survived by two sons, Charles Fales and William Kent Cooper, Jr.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. B. D. Kribben, of 864 Boal Parkway, Winnetka, Ill., on April 29. Mrs. Kribben, who was May Kellogg, was a member of the Class of 1888. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to the members of her family.